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NEXT MEETING

DATE:	 Tuesday, December 8, 2020
TIME:	 7:30 p.m.
PLACE:	 ONLINE
SPEAKER:	 Shaibal S. Mitra
TOPIC:	 Bird Migration on Long Island

Before the program, please visit our website under 
Monthly Meetings at http://www.ssaudubon.org/meet-
ings-events.asp or our Facebook page under Events for a 
link and phone number to join the Zoom meeting. If you 
do not have access to a computer or mobile device and 
need the phone number, please call 516-504-8711.

Long Island is an exceptional place to observe birds, ow-
ing to its diversity of habitats and geographic position. It 
is also a challenging environment for birders to navigate, 
for these same reasons, and because it is so densely urban-
ized. This talk will survey some of the many places on Long 
Island where birds can be sought, with special attention 
devoted to shorebirds during spring, pelagic birds from 
land during summer, the visible migration of hawks and 
many other species during fall, and gulls and waterfowl 
during winter. Similarities and differences between the 
North and South Shores, and between western and east-
ern Long Island will also be discussed, with tips on how to 
tailor one’s field approach by region and season. Bird mi-
gration occurs throughout the year on Long Island -- and 
elsewhere as well. Birders can deepen their appreciation of 
birds and their insights into the natural world by learning 
to recognize seasonal movements at unexpected times 
and in unexpected places -- including right in one’s own 
neighborhood.

Shai Mitra has studied birds in the northeastern United 
States and around the world for more than 35 years. He 
received a BA in Biology from Cornell Univesity in 1989 
and a PhD in Evolutionary Biology from the University of 
Chicago in 1996. From 1996-2000 he operated a major 
bird-banding station at the Fire Island Lighthouse, on the 
South Shore of Long Island. Currently, he is an Assistant 
Professor of Biology at the College of Staten Island, with 

research interests in the areas of avian ecology, evolution, 
and conservation. Shai is Editor of The Kingbird, the quar-
terly publication of the New York State Ornithological As-
sociation; co-compiler of bird records for the New York City 
and Long Island region; Chair of the Rhode Island Avian 
Records Committee; and co-compiler of the Southern Nas-
sau County and Napatree, Rhode Island, Christmas Bird 
Counts.

BONUS MEETING

DATE:	 Tuesday, December 15, 2020
TIME:	 7:30 p.m.
PLACE:	 ONLINE
SPEAKER:	 Brian Langloss
TOPIC:	 The Story of Plastic 

Please register for The Story of Plastic at http://bit.ly/
TheStoryOfPlasticDec2020. You can also click on the link 
from our website under Monthly Meetings or our Face-
book page under Events.

The Story of Plastic is a battle cry for the current move-
ment to reduce plastic pollution, a reality check about 
where plastics come from, and a rare glimpse into how the 
entire plastic production system pollutes and marginalizes 
communities, long before plastic pollution makes its way 
into the ocean.

Called “the most important documentary of the year” 
by Indie NYC, The Story of Plastic can be viewed for free 
on your own time between December 8th and December 
15th. The link to view will be sent to all registrants one 
week prior to our December 15th panel discussion. See 
you there! (See page 6 for more on the film.)

Brian Langloss is the New York Campaign Organizer for  
Oceana. Oceana has been campaigning in New York State 
building support for the Break Free From Plastic Pollution 
Act (see the September 2020 Skimmer), plus advancing or-
dinances at the local level to curb plastic pollution.
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NEXT MEETING AFTER NEXT MEETINGS

DATE:	 Tuesday, January 12, 2021
TIME:	 7:30 p.m.
PLACE:	 ONLINE
SPEAKER:	 Douglas J. Futuyma
TOPIC:	 World Birding: Travels and Reflections of an     	
	 Evolutionary Biologist

Before the program, please visit our website under 
Monthly Meetings at http://www.ssaudubon.org/meet-
ings-events.asp or our Facebook page under Events for a 
link and phone number to join the Zoom meeting. If you 
do not have access to a computer or mobile device and 
need the phone number, please call 516-504-8711.

Doug writes, “More and more birders have been ex-
panding their quest beyond their home area to the entire 
country and to the great wide world. In this talk, I will share 
some of the thrill and satisfaction of seeing exotic species 
in exotic environments. I will also pose some questions a 
birder might ask, and partly answer them from the per-
spective of evolutionary biology. For example, why have 
some groups developed more species than others? How 
do new species form? How do we know that falcons are 
more closely related to parrots than to hawks? How can we 
account for giant flightless birds on most of the southern 
continents? Why are there so many more species of birds 
in the tropics? I aim to show that esthetic appreciation and 
scientific understanding together can enrich the experi-
ence of birding.”

Douglas J. Futuyma (PhD University of Michigan, 1969) 
is a Distinguished Professor Emeritus of Ecology and Evo-
lution at Stony Brook University. His research concerns 
speciation and the evolution of interactions between spe-
cies, especially herbivorous insects and their host plants. 
He is the senior co-editor of Coevolution (1983), and au-
thor of the textbooks Evolutionary Biology (3 editions, 
from 1979) and Evolution (3 editions, from 2005) and of 
Science on Trial: The Case for Evolution (1983). He is the 
editor of Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Sys-
tematics, serves on the editorial board of Proceedings of 
the National Academy of Sciences, and is a past editor of 
Evolution. He has been a Guggenheim fellow and a Ful-
bright senior scholar, and president of the Society for the 
Study of Evolution, the American Society of Naturalists, 
and the American Institute of Biological Sciences. He was 
elected to the American Academy of Arts and Sciences in 
1996 and the U. S. National Academy of Sciences in 2006. 
He is an avid naturalist and lifelong birder.
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LIKE US! http://facebook.com/SSAudubon
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OUR E-LIST http://groups.yahoo.com/group/ssas_list
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BIRD WALKS
Joe Landesberg

Our bird walks will resume on a trial basis. Registration 
is required by calling 516-467-9498. Walks will be limited 
to 10 participants; if more than 10 register, we will have 
multiple walk leaders. Participants will be required to wear 
a mask, keep a minimum of 6 feet from other people, and 
sign a waiver that they understand potential risks. We also 
recommend that you bring hand sanitizer and avoid shar-
ing binoculars or spotting scopes.

All walks start at 9 a.m.; no walk if it rains or snows or 
temperature is below 25°F. Call 516-467-9498 in case of 
questionable conditions or for other info. Check www.
facebook.com/SSAudubon (you don’t need to have a 
Facebook account) for cancellations, changes, and lists 
from recent walks. Directions and lists of what we’ve seen 
in recent years are at www.ssaudubon.org. Check Face-
book or our website for future walks.

Nov. 22	 Jones Beach Coast Guard Station
Nov. 29	 Jones Beach Coast Guard Station

GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG

MICHAEL SPERLING MEMORIAL 
BIRD SANCTUARY

Brien Weiner

SSAS would like to thank all those who contributed to 
the Michael Sperling Memorial Fund, which enabled us to 
create the Michael Sperling Memorial Bird Sanctuary by 
converting a Nassau County Stormwater Basin into a liv-
ing tribute of native plants and wildlife habitat. The Sanc-
tuary honors Mike and his many years of commitment to 
our mission by serving as an educational resource for the 
community, bolstering local bird populations, and  restor-
ing the environment for the benefit of people and wildlife. 
It will honor Mike in perpetuity.

The Sanctuary is located on North Pine Street in Mass-
apequa, chosen for its location near Massapequa and 
Tackapausha Preserves, its native trees and flowers, and its 
manageable amount of invasive vegetation. It is an appro-
priate location, as Mike lived much of his life on the same 
street. Frank Piccininni, President of Spadefoot Design, 
which SSAS contracted for creating the Sanctuary, is also a 
native of Massapequa and familiar with the local flora and 
fauna. Frank is Chair of Native Planting Restoration on the 
Board of Save the Great South Bay and has donated many 
hours to scope, design, and construct the Bird Sanctuary.

The Sanctuary already features large na-
tive oak, cedar, cherry, and hickory trees 
along with milkweed and fleabane daisy 
for birds and pollinators. We added the fol-
lowing habitats (description adapted from 
Spadefoot Design):
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tween Blue Jays and a Cooper’s Hawk (the Blue Jays won). 
We hope that the Sanctuary will serve as a model for oth-
ers to Adopt-a-Sump through the Nassau County Depart-
ment of Public Works. (For information on the Adopt-a-
Sump program, call 516-571-9609.) There are hundreds of 
sumps available for habitat improvement in Nassau Coun-
ty: imagine the boon to birds if we could fill even some 
of them with native plants! We have lost 1/3 of our birds 
since 1970 and we could lose 2/3 of our birds in coming 
decades due to habitat destruction and climate change; 
this makes even microhabitats essential for the survival of 
birds. Some native oaks can support up to 557 species of 
caterpillars, and when it takes 6,000 to 9,000 caterpillars in 
a season to raise a brood of five chickadees, the benefits of 
native plants are obvious.

Our sump-to-Sanctuary project was filmed 
and the video will be posted on our website, 
along with photos and a list of plants. The 
video includes interviews with those involved 
and Mike’s history with SSAS. 

Nassau County Stormwater Basins are fenced, gated, 
and locked, but we will schedule events for public access 
to our Sanctuary. A sign designating the Michael Sperling 
Memorial Bird Sanctuary will be posted at the gate and in-
clude a QR code to scan and link to our video and more 
information. We will offer opportunities for students and 
volunteers to participate in planting, maintaining, and 
conducting bird and pollinator surveys in the Sanctuary.

In addition to our donors, we would like to thank:
Joy Cirigliano, President of Four Harbors Audubon, for 

planting the idea
Frank Piccininni, for his vision, commitment, and efforts, 

which defrayed costs and made this project a reality
Spadefoot Design for their enthusiastic and energetic 

work
Nassau County Project Manager Daniel Davis, Attorneys 

Daniel Grippo and Nicholas Sarandis, Highways Superin-
tendent Michael Fasano, Deputy County Executive Brian 
Schneider, and the Nassau County Department of Public 
Works for reviewing our plan, fielding our questions, shep-
herding us through the permitting process, providing ac-
cess to the stormwater basin, and assisting with disposal 
of invasive vegetation

Save the Great South Bay for providing the American 
Chestnut Mother Orchard and volunteers to assist with 
maintenance of the Sanctuary

Long Island Natives for donating 25 Black Willow trees
Donations to the Michael Sperling Memorial Fund will 

continue to help us with the Sanctuary and other projects 
that honor his work. If you would like to make a donation, 
please make out your check to South Shore Audubon So-
ciety, and write Michael Sperling Memorial Fund on the 
memo line. Mail your check to P.O. Box 31, Freeport, NY 
11520-0031. We are a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization, so 
your donation is tax deductible.

Atlantic White Cedar Swamp: Long Island was histori-
cally an important Atlantic White Cedar (AWC) stronghold 
as stands were believed to be present in an almost con-
tinuous chain from Brooklyn to Montauk, clustered along 
the southern edge of the terminal glacial moraine. Un-
fortunately, given the value of AWC as a timber species, 
AWC has been subjected to heavy harvesting pressure. 
Furthermore, given their particular habitat requirements, 
AWC swamps are highly sensitive to alterations of natural 
hydrology and land clearing associated with suburban 
and urban development. As such, AWC are now consid-
ered to be a globally rare species in need of conservation 
and management efforts locally and regionally. For our 
Sanctuary, a portion of the land proximal to the stormwa-
ter outfall was enhanced with the excavation of a channel 
and a shallow pond at the end of the channel. Excavated 
soil was stockpiled around the channel and pond in order 
to provide berms, which were in turn planted with Atlantic 
White Cedar and co-associated species. 

Pitch Pine-Oak Forest: Although AWC is an incredibly 
adaptable species, plants are often subject to windthrow 
given their relatively shallow root systems. As such, ex-
isting oak trees on site were supplemented with species 
characteristic of Pitch Pine-Oak Forests in order to provide 
a buffer to the newly established AWC forest. 

Hempstead Plains Grassland: An ecotone will be devel-
oped to transition into a habitat that will mimic a Hemp-
stead Plains Grassland. A portion of the grassland area was 
planted and another portion will be seeded with charac-
teristic species. The Grassland will serve as an investment 
into the overall operations of SSAS, as seeds from the 
planted species can  be harvested for restoration work at 
other locations. 

American Chestnut Mother Orchard: American Chestnut 
was once one of the most ubiquitous tree species in the 
eastern United States. Unfortunately, in the early 1900s, an 
introduced fungus caused a Chestnut Blight that decimat-
ed these populations. American Chestnut is now function-
ally extinct, and has been largely relegated to scattered 
sucker growth in the understory. Fortunately, researchers 
at SUNY College of Environmental Science and Forestry 
have produced a blight-resistant, transgenetic chestnut 
tree, which is nearing the end of a long regulatory review 
process. The American Chestnut Foundation and Save the 
Great South Bay have pollinated LI Ecotype Chestnuts, 
grown out seedlings, and are now establishing mother 
orchards for the production of blight-resistant LI ecotype 
plants, including at our Sanctuary.

We are excited to serve as pioneers in 
restoring once common but now rare na-
tive habitats. The birds are appreciative too: 
during the planting we saw Carolina Wren, 
Northern Flicker, Black-capped Chicka-
dee, Tufted Titmouse, White-Breasted Nuthatch, Yellow-
rumped Warbler, Northern Cardinal, and an altercation be-
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THANK YOU

SSAS would like to thank the following donors for their 
contributions to the Michael Sperling Memorial Fund: 

Leonor M. Abraido-Fandino
Betty Borowsky
Bruce Brecher
Joanne DelPrete
Marjorie C. Jaeger
Jay Koolpix
Thomas McCloskey & Robin Guardino
Richard & Lisa Schary, Friends of Massapequa Preserve
Frank & Alene Scoblete
Brien Weiner

SSAS would like to thank the following donors for their 
contributions beyond our membership fee to help us con-
tinue our mission:

Bruce Armour
Lawrence Rosenthal

GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG

IN MEMORIAM: DOLORES GRUPP
Mary Jane Russell

I first watched birds on a Sunday in April 1988 with El-
liott Kutner and was hooked! Joe Grupp was president of 
SSAS at this time and I immediately joined.

Dolores usually came with Joe on the walks. Dolores and 
I walked at about the same pace and so ended up near the 
end of the group, discussing birds and family and enjoying 
each other’s company.

When I retired in 2007, Thursday morning at Valley 
Stream State Park and later Hempstead Lake State Park 
was weekly bird watching time with the other retirees. Joe 
was usually accompanied by Dolores, so the two of us did 
our own walk behind the boys.

A few years ago the Grupps stopped bird watching with 
the group but Dolores and I kept in touch.

I am very fortunate to have been friends with Dolores 
and will truly miss her.

(Editor’s note: SSAS is deeply saddened by the 
passing of Dolores Grupp and our thoughts and 
prayers are with Joe and his family.)

GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG

SSAS Post Office Statement — South Shore Skimmer is 
published monthly from September through December 
and February through May by South Shore 
Audubon Society, P.O. Box 31, Freeport, NY 
11520-0031.

SSAS MEMBER ALERT:
 NEW MEMBRSHIP RENEWAL DATE

Wendy Murbach

In order to make it easier for SSAS members who join 
SSAS only to know when to renew their membership, and 
to save our chapter some money on sending out postcards 
to expiring members, your Board of Directors has voted to  
start the membership year in September for all SSAS only 
members, so that everyone renews at the same time.

If you have renewed already in 2020, you will be covered 
from September 2020 until August 2021. If not, please 
send $20.00 for one year’s membership to SSAS, P.O. Box 
31, Freeport, NY 11520-0031, and please tell us that you 
are renewing.

Members who belong to National Audubon need to 
look at your magazine subscription to see your renewal 
date. The above notice does not apply to you.
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NAT’L AUDUBON MEMBERSHIP STATUS (844) 428-3826
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ECO-TIPS: WISDOM ON WASTE
FROM SSAS MEMBERS

From Franklin Rothenberg:
Use less laundry soap. Experiment with using a fraction 

of what you presently use. Especially if you are using the 
recommended amount from the manufacturer. Of course 
they want you to use as much as possible, which goes into 
the wastewater stream. Also, use fragrance/dye free.

From Diana Ihmann:
Put timers on outdoor lights or turn them off completely. 

Use lights with motion detectors. (Editor’s note: The more 
we reduce outdoor lighting, the more we help migratory 
birds: artificial lights cause birds to collide with buildings, 
to be diverted from their course, and to become exhaust-
ed flying around lights like moths near a flame.)

Designate one garbage can for compost. Throw all fruit 
and vegetable scraps, egg shells, garden clippings, leaves, 
etc. in it and put it out for agriculture collection. Or put 
easily degradable scraps directly into the soil, e.g. apple 
cores, potato peels, carrot scrapings, etc. Throw coffee 
grounds onto grass or plants for nitrogen.

GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG

SSAS Mission Statement — The mission of South 
Shore Audubon Society is to promote environmen-
tal education; conduct research pertaining to local 
bird populations, wildlife, and habitat; and to preserve 
and restore our environment, through responsible  
activism, for the benefit of both people and wildlife.
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FALL PLANTING AT PURCELL PRESERVE
Betty Borowsky

The week before October 31, 2020 I kept thinking about 
a series of children’s books that was popular in the first half 
of the 20th century. The stories, written by Howard R. Garis, 
were about “Uncle Wiggily Longears,” a formally dressed 
rabbit in a top hat who was a little boy’s best friend. As I 
remember them, most of the stories began with the little 
boy and Uncle Wiggily looking out of the window and 
sadly observing a rainy day, with no prospects of going 
outside to play.  

Well, that’s how I felt on the days leading up to October 
31, the date we set for our fall planting at Purcell Preserve.  
Thanks to a generous grant from the Coleman and Susan 
Burke Center for Native Plants, which is being administered 
by the National Audubon Society, South Shore Audubon 
Society is funding the restoration of what will ultimately 
be Purcell’s public entrance. The Purcell Preserve is a sec-
tion of the original Hempstead Plains that, in spite of its 
history of major disturbances (for example it was used 
as an airfield for many early aviation experiments), it has 
lain undisturbed for decades, and now has a good selec-
tion of native prairie plants -- some fairly rare. Many of you 
already know that this parcel belongs to Nassau County, 
but its maintenance and restoration was given over to the 
Friends of the Hempstead Plains, who already oversee the 
19 remaining acres of the Hempstead Plains that are on 
the campus of Nassau Community College.

BUT on October 31, after three days of dreary, cold, and 
sometimes heavy fall rain, as well as after a night of the 
year’s first hard frost, the weather broke clear and sunny.  
This permitted members of the South Shore Audubon 
Society, the Friends of Hempstead Plains, and community 
volunteers, to conduct a fall planting on the Preserve. At 
our previous planting, we found that the soil near Purcell’s 
entrance is severely degraded, with pieces of concrete and 
asphalt and who knows what all, and is highly compacted 
to boot. Of the several species of native plants we planted 
last year, only a few grasses survived.

This time, we enlisted the services of Bob Pollack and his 
tiller to loosen the soil before we planted -- a huge time 
and effort saver (except for Bob). Where the soil was richer 
we planted the seedlings without conditioning the soil in 
any way. In the more compromised area, we tilled, and will 
condition the soil there before our Spring planting.

Altogether eleven folks worked together, and 
all 173 plants were in the ground within three 
hours. We planted  a nice assortment of native 
prairie species: common milkweed, boneset, 
butterfly weed, Indian grass, little bluestem, 
big bluestem,  purple lovegrass, broomsedge, 
green’s rush, and hyssop leaved thoroughwort.

I wish to thank everyone who helped on Saturday: Joyce 
Bowen, Chris Braut, Andrea Cayea, Marilyn Hametz, Bob 
Pollack, Sue Scotto, David Solarz, Joanne Villeni, Brien 

Weiner; and of course Doug Schmid, Program Director, 
Friends of Hempstead Plains and Director and Rob Lon-
giaru, Habitat Director, Friends of the Hemspstead Plains.
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VOLUNTEERS FOR WILDLIFE (516) 674-0982
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HIGH SCHOOL SCHOLARSHIP WINNERS

The recipients of our 2020 graduation scholarships, ar-
ranged by Joe Landesberg, were Gabriella Steinberg of 
South Side H. S. in Rockville Centre, Kyle Dorset of Free-
port H. S.,  Jake Gakshteyn of East Meadow H. S., and Trev-
or Thompson of Baldwin H. S. We congratulate them and 
wish them success.

GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG

SCOBE SQUAWKS
Those Annoying Mourning Doves

Frank Scoblete

Let me lay this flat out: I hate Mourning Doves. 
I know some sensitive types do not like to hear 
(or read) anyone exclaiming, “I hate” this, that or 
the other thing. But I can’t help it any more. I’m 
over the edge with these birds.

I always thought doves were signs of peace. I mean I 
have seen paintings of Jesus with a dove flying over his 
head. But evidently that only reflects the white doves, of 
which I know almost nothing since I have never seen them 
outdoors. 

I kid you not; the Mourning Doves are anything but 
peaceful. They are closer to warrior birds than harbingers 
of love and peace. If one were hovering over Jesus’ head, 
well, his hair would not survive it.

My wife the Beautiful AP and I enjoy sitting on our deck 
whenever the weather and our schedules permit. It’s our 
pandemic oasis.

We put our parrots’ leftover seed in small clumps spread 
along the 20-foot railing to feed the birds and squirrels, 
creating individual portions for our feathered and furry 
guests. We set the conditions for a peaceful activity for all 
concerned.

We sit about five feet from the railing and enjoy nature. 
We talk to the birds and the squirrels -- and each other -- 
and everyone seems happy. Except when those darned 
Mourning Doves arrive. Then our visiting little Sparrows, 
Cardinals, Tufted Titmice, and Catbirds get edgy. Our infre-
quent Blue Jays will take off too. 

The first Mourning Dove will appear in the tree over-
looking the deck. He will then land on the railing and start 
feeding. He doesn’t bother any of the other birds -- yet. 
Once the Mourning Doves appear, the squirrels tend to 
head into the bushes that line the deck. I never knew that 
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squirrels were so skittish.
Then you hear the others overhead, a flock of Mourn-

ing Doves. Their wings make a signature sound, a squeak 
that calls for some WD-40, a sound I have come to despise. 
They plant themselves in the trees and stare at the deck. 
Now a second Mourning Dove lands on the railing. The 
small birds take to the air and land in various bushes and 
trees on our property to witness the descent of the Doves 
and the abrupt end of their feast.

When the second Mourning Dove alights on the railing 
and although yards away from that first one -- the battle 
begins. The first bird launches himself at the second bird. 
He does not want any other Mourning Dove to have any of 
that 20-foot smorgasbord. So, they open their wings and 
do battle. They flap like crazy against each other, bullying 
and battling until one loses and flies off.

While that battle rages, more Mourning Doves alight 
on the railing. The all-out wars begin. Usually the ones on 
the rail can chase the new arrivals away but some of the 
newcomers are pretty tough and they flap, flap, flap their 
wings at the early-bird diners.

These battles scatter the seeds and peanuts (peanuts 
are for the squirrels) all over the place. Into the yard, onto 
the deck. Our carefully-laid buffet for the birds is flung 
hither and yon. Essentially, the Mourning Doves fight until 
the food is no longer on the railing.

Some time later, the Mourning Doves flock to the roof of 
our house and then they fly off to war at some other place.

I propose that we officially change the name from 
Mourning Dove to Annoying Dove. Will you sign my peti-
tion?

Visit Frank’s web site at www.frankscoblete.com. His 
books are available from smile.amazon.com (where you 
can support SSAS), Barnes and Noble, Kindle, eBooks, and 
at bookstores.
GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG

BOOKS FOR BIRDERS
How to be an Urban Birder by David Lindo

R. U. Abyrdar II with Sy Schiff

This is a British book by a British natural-
ist, writer, broadcaster, speaker, photogra-
pher, wildlife tour leader, and educator. He 
is a Londoner and runs the popular website 
“The Urban Birder World.” That said, the 

author is widely known and a force for conservation and 
education for bird watching. But on the other side of the 
pond. To start, there are lots of pictures and lots of descrip-
tions of parks and places in urban England. However, just 
ignore the names and the places and mentally substitute 
your own locality. No different than if the birds and places 
were on the West Coast. You would make an equivalent 
adjustment.

I trotted out my newly printed 4th edition of Peterson’s 

British Birds (purchased in London on a vacation visit years 
ago) to keep up with the narrative. Not really needed as 
there are photos of the British birds mentioned. There is 
no index, but a very excellent table of contents that serves 
fairly well.

After a short section on “What is Urban Birding?”, it goes 
into “How to Use This Book.” The description is to make you 
a birder or a better birder and to take advantage of the sur-
roundings where you live or work. While the concentration 
is on the local patch, it manages to move farther out into 
more distant places. The suggestions bring you closer and 
closer to becoming an ardent birder.

For the British birder, there is a list of 45 most common 
birds to be seen in London with photos and excellent line 
drawings. If you’re curious or want to learn, this should cer-
tainly get your attention.

What follows is a complete rather good explanation of 
what a new birder needs to know about becoming one, or 
a fairly new birder who wants to know more. It covers sec-
tions on food for feeders, a discussion on nest boxes, a sec-
tion on choosing binoculars, a small discussion of cameras 
starting with point and shoot, digiscoping, smart phones 
and use of the internet, birding apps, and joining groups.

The final section is how to be an urban birder. Here some 
of the previous material is covered again. The thrust is a bit 
different from what came before. It appears to be directed 
to helping a beginner become a better birder.

The book is written by a British author. It’s a British book. 
But birding is a universal pursuit and much in the book is 
applicable to everyone and everywhere.
GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG

THE STORY OF PLASTIC
Guy Jacob

SSAS, through the generosity of Oceana, is providing 
our members the opportunity to view this film anytime 
from December 8th through December 15th and to par-
ticipate in a panel Zoom discussion with us on December 
15th. (See page 1 for details.) The film is not publicly avail-
able, but I urge you to watch it not only because it’s an 
uncommon opportunity, but because it will impact your 
life. SSAS is a better organization when our members are 
well-informed.

As film critic Helen Highly stated, “You will not be the 
same person after you watch it; it will change your world 
view and your private life (but in a good way).”

Indie NYC is short for Indiewood/Hollywoodn’t, which 
is an online publication devoted to the maintenance, pre-
sentation, and ideology of independently produced cin-
ema. Helen Highly reviewed The Story of Plastic for Indie 
NYC and you can find the review at the link below. The link 
takes you directly to the article, but you still need to scroll 
to the end of the page because there is a long list of movie 
reviews: http://indienyc.com/helenhighly-highlights-doc-
nyc-2019-curtain-raiser-part-two/
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This review was admirable and heartfelt; Highly articu-
lates a germane synopsis of the film’s key points. There 
were a couple of paragraphs where the author said that 
she forgot a particular statistic and would need to look it 
up. Common sense tells me that journalists shouldn’t do 
that. Look it up and include it in your article. These were 
unfortunate distractions from an otherwise excellent re-
view that included valuable links and more information 
than even the documentary provided.

I too have concluded that recycling plastic is not only 
largely a waste of my time, but more importantly, a perpet-
uation of a troubling corporate myth and a terrible offense 
to third world countries. However, old “feel good” habits 
die hard -- I just cannot stop myself from recycling plastic 
(yet). Perhaps I never will stop; there is a role for recycling 
some types of plastic (mostly #1 and #2), and I want to 
believe that it can make a small, positive difference. Far, 
far more important, however, is the critical need to signifi-
cantly reduce the amount of plastic produced in the first 
place, for our families, for our future.  And the only way 
we’re ever going to accomplish this is through state and 
federal hard-hitting legislation. Our new NYS law banning 
plastic bags is an excellent start.

The more you learn about plastic, the more you will see 
it for the toxic and climate-changing menace that it is. 
And you will understand that corporate greed is driving 
its ubiquitous, perilous immersion deep into our lives and 
into every crevice of the natural world.
GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG

PIGGYBACK THE POST OFFICE
TO RECYCLE BATTERIES

Franklin Rothenberg

Every time I discard a used battery, it hurts me because I 
know it’s going into a landfill. I actually collected my used 
batteries and put them in the Freeport Library collection 
box when I went to Audubon meetings there. It doesn’t 
seem ecological to make a special trip there for that pur-
pose.

I’m suggesting a national battery recycling program 
utilizing the post office facilities. People could put used 
batteries in an envelope or plastic bag and they would be 
collectied at each post office site or they could be given to 
any postal officer similar to a letter being mailed.

En masse, the batteries have value and it would help the 
USPS stay profitable.
GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG

NYS ENVIRONMENTAL FUNDING

The following is an excerpt of a letter signed by 176 di-
verse organizations, including SSAS.

Dear Governor Cuomo, Majority Leader Stewart-Cousins 
and Speaker Heastie:

Public funding to protect clean air and water, create 
and maintain local parks and enhance recreation, tackle 
climate change and its impacts, and conserve natural re-
sources is critical to the health, safety and prosperity of 
all New Yorkers. With the $3 billion Environmental Bond 
Act removed from the November 2020 ballot, it is impera-
tive that New York State maintain environmental funding. 
State environmental funding furthers the goals of the 
Bond Act while creating good-paying jobs, strengthening 
local economies, and advancing environmental justice in 
frontline communities.

In the past, the environment has been treated like a lux-
ury and all too often taken disproportionate funding cuts 
when the state faced financial crises. But environmental 
funding programs create jobs and economic opportuni-
ty, and, as the COVID pandemic has once again demon-
strated, clear air, clean water and outdoor recreation are 
critical in protecting public health. When making difficult 
funding decisions, these resources and services must be 
recognized as essential. This funding also demonstrates 
a commitment by the state that can be used to leverage 
federal funds, specifically for future job-creating stimulus 
funding that could expand our ability to build resilience. 
Furthermore, the current impacts and dire threats we face 
from climate change remain during hard economic times 
and addressing them now will save money and lives, both 
now and in the long run. Hard economic times like these 
demand that we protect and enhance the environment 
we share, and in doing so, we can create solutions that will 
ensure we build a more prosperous future.

The full letter can be found on The Nature Conservancy 
website at https://bit.ly/3dE54Wf.
GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG

Phone: (516) 931-1445
Fax: (516) 931-1467
E-Mail: lenny@konskerandcompany.com

LEONARD G. KONSKER
CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT

Konsker and Company, LTD
990 Westbury Rd., Suite 103

Westbury, New York 11590
GGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG



8

South Shore Audubon Society
P.O. Box 31
Freeport, NY 11520-0031
A CHAPTER OF THE NATIONAL AUDUBON SOCIETY

	 Americans Committed to Conservation

	 PRINTED ON RECYCLED PAPER

DATED MATERIAL

2020–2021 OFFICERS, DIRECTORS, & COMMITTEE CHAIRS

Brien Weiner, President & Skimmer Editor........................... 220-7121

Jim Brown, VP & Conservation Co-Chair............................... 608-1446

Joe Landesberg, Treasurer & Field Trips ............................... 536-4808

Mike Zito, Recording Secretary................................................ 507-9419

Paul Anderson, Director & Programs .................................... 504-8711

Betty Belford, Director................................................................. 385-1759

Bill Belford, Director & Information and Research ............ 385-1759

Betty Borowsky, Director & Education .................................. 764-3596

Chris   Braut,  Director  ...........................................................    631-834-6070 

Gail Brown, Director & Hospitality .......................................... 608-1446

Bill Clifford, Director............................................................ 631-991-7989

Louise DeCesare, Director & Native Plants  ..................  917-548-6974

Joanne Del Prete, Director & Trip Leader ............................ 433-0739

Betsy Gulotta, Director & College Scholarships  ..................  546-8841

Marilyn Hametz, Director & Publicity ................................... 799-7189

Guy Jacob, Director & Conservation Co-Chair ................... 312-3348

Richard Kopsco, Director & Brookside Preserve ................ 825-6792

Wendy Murbach, Director & Membership .......................... 546-6303

Dolores Rogers, Director & Welcoming ................................ 426-9012

BECOME A MEMBER OF SSAS
Think Globally, but Join Locally!

Option 1. You can join SSAS for a year by sending $20 
payable to South Shore Audubon Society using the form 
below. Our address is P.O. Box 31, Freeport, NY 11520-0031.

Option 2. To join NAS and your all-volunteer local chap-
ter, you can help SSAS by joining Audubon through us for 
the same price that it costs if you join through NAS (we get 
$0 from these dues unless you join through us). Mail the 
form below and your check payable to National Audubon 
Society to SSAS at the address above. The special rate for 
the first year is $20 per household.

Renewing? Please send NAS renewals directly to NAS.

r Donations to SSAS are always welcome! $_______

Yes, I’d like to join: r SSAS only r National Audubon too

NAME: _____________________________________

ADDRESS: _______________________________________

________________________________ (Zip+4)

PHONE NO.: _________________________________

E-MAIL: ____________________________________

Chapter Code R15 (South Shore Audubon Society)

WWW.SSAUDUBON.ORG U.S. POSTAGE
PAID

Permit No. 1181
NONPROFIT
Freeport, NY


